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BUREAU OF PUBLIC WORKS 
SPECIAL MEETING 

555 Main Street, Hartford 
Monday, August 22, 2022 

 
Present: Commissioners Andrew Adil, John Avedisian, Richard Bush, 

Donald Currey, David Drake, Allen Hoffman, Dominic Pane, 
Raymond Sweezy, Alvin Taylor, Calixto Torres, Richard W. Vicino 
and District Chairman William DiBella (12) 

Remote 
Attendance: Commissioners Byron Lester, Maureen Magnan, and Bhupen Patel 

(3)  
 
Absent: Commissioners James Healy, Alphonse Marotta, and James 

Woulfe (3) 
Also  
Present: Commissioner Joan Gentile  
  Commissioner Jacqueline Mandyck   

Scott W. Jellison, Chief Executive Officer 
Christopher Stone, District Counsel  
John S. Mirtle, District Clerk 
Christopher Levesque, Chief Operating Officer 
Kelly Shane, Chief Administrative Officer 
Sue Negrelli, Director of Engineering  
Tom Tyler, Director of Facilities  
David Rutty, Director of Operations 
Robert Schwarm, Director of Information Technology (Remote Attendance)  
Jason Waterbury, Manager of Engineering Services  
Julie Price, Executive Assistant 
David Baker, IT Consultant (Remote attendance)  
Joseph Szerejko, Independent Consumer Advocate (Remote Attendance) 
Joe Laliberte, CDM Smith 

 
 

CALL TO ORDER 
 

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Richard Vicino at 5:01 PM  
 
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS RELATIVE TO AGENDA ITEMS 
 

Judy Allen, of West Hartford, asked that certain items be addressed during the 
presentation regarding agenda item #4, State of CT Department of Energy & 

Environmental Protection Consent Order. First, she wanted to know what projects need 
the dredging of the Park River to be done first? She also asked about the section of the 

Consent Order regarding public outreach and the inclusion and participation of the 
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Consumer Advocate. Lastly, are there projects listed in the plan that are dependent on 

completion of other work by someone other than the MDC (i.e. West Hartford 
stormwater projects)? 

 
 

APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES 
 

On motion made by Commissioner Adil and duly seconded, the 
meeting minutes of June 30, 2022 were approved.  

 
 

CONSENT ORDER #COWRMU22002 
2018 INTEGRATED PLAN/LONG TERM CONTROL PLAN 

 
To: Bureau of Public Works for consideration on August 22, 2022 
 
On November 7, 2006 the District entered into Consent Order No. WC5434 with CT 
DEEP to implement actions to abate overflow from both sanitary and combined sewers 
throughout the District.  In December 2012, the District submitted a required Long-Term 
Combined Sewer Overflow Control Plan update to CT DEEP which was approved in 
April, 2015.  In 2012, the EPA developed an integrated planning framework that offered 
the opportunity for the regulated community to develop an integrated plan to meet 
multiple Clean Water Act requirements while also considering other infrastructure 
improvements and affordability issues, such as improvements to the District’s drinking 
water system and associated costs.  In 2019 the Water Infrastructure and Improvement 
Act became federal law and amended the Clean Water Act to include the integrated 
planning framework. In December 2018, per the Consent Order, the District submitted 
another update to its Long-Term Control Plan to CT DEEP. The update plan, titled 
Integrated Plan and Long-Term Control Plan (“2018 LTCP/IP”), incorporates an 
integrated planning concept and identifies the next iteration of actions with associated 
timelines for meeting the requirements of the CSO Control Policy and water quality 
standards.   
 
CT DEEP has now completed its review of the 2018 LTCP/IP and issued a new draft 
Consent Order to supersede the 2006 Consent Order No. WC5434.  CT DEEP 
determined that the 2018 LTCP/IP constitutes a new program and approach to 
achieving the requirements of the CSO Control Policy and water quality standards, and 
as such the District is authorized to de-authorize certain outstanding projects and 
associated outstanding bonds authorized to complete those projects delineated in the 
2005 LTCP and the 2012 LTCP. Upon doing so, the first phase of the Clean Water 
Project, established under the LTCP and the 2012 LTCP is concluded as to the de-
authorized projects. The Integrated Plan Implementation Phase I Project List and 
Timeline from Appendix A, shall serve as the list of projects to be completed that are 
necessary for the District to be deemed compliant with this Consent Order through 
2029. 
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It is RECOMMENDED that it be 
 
VOTED: That the Bureau of Public Works recommends to the District Board 

passage of the following resolution: 
 
RESOLVED: That the Chief Executive Officer of The Metropolitan District, Scott 

W. Jellison, on behalf of the District, hereby is authorized, 
empowered and directed to enter into Consent Order 
#COWRMU22002 with the State of Connecticut Department of 
Energy & Environmental Protection. 

 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Scott W. Jellison 
Chief Executive Officer 
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On motion made by Commissioner Sweezy and duly seconded, the report was 
received and resolution adopted by unanimous vote of those present. 

 
 

THE METROPOLITAN DISTRICT V. STATE OF CONNECTICUT OFFICE OF CLAIMS 
COMMISSIONER FILE NO. 25078 

 
District Counsel Christopher Stone updated the Bureau of Public Works on this claim. 

No action was taken.  
 
 

TUNNEL CLAIM 
 

At 5:53 PM, Chairman Richard Vicino requested an executive session to discuss 
the pending Tunnel Claim.    

 
On motion made by District Chairman DiBella and duly 
seconded, the Bureau of Public Works entered into executive 
session to discuss the tunnel claim.  

 
Those in attendance during the executive session: 
 

Commissioners Andrew Adil, John Avedisian, Richard Bush, Donald Currey, 
David Drake, Joan Gentile (remote attendance), Allen Hoffman, Byron Lester (remote 
attendance), Maureen Magnan (remote attendance), Jackie Gorsky Mandyck, Dominic 
Pane, Bhupen Patel (remote attendance), Raymond Sweezy, Alvin Taylor, Calixto 
Torres, Richard W. Vicino and District Chairman William A. DiBella; Chief Executive 
Officer Scott W. Jellison, Chief Operating Officer Christopher Levesque, Chief 
Administrative Officer Kelly Shane, Director of Engineering Susan Negrelli, Director of 
Operations Dave Rutty, Director of Facilities Tom Tyler, Manager of Engineering 
Services Jason Waterbury, Joe Laliberte of CDM Smith; Attorneys Christopher Stone 
and John S. Mirtle.  

 
RECONVENE  

 
At 6:44 PM, Chairman Vicino requested to come out of executive session and on 

motion made by Commissioner Sweezy and duly seconded, the Bureau of Public Works 
came out of executive session and reconvened. No formal action was taken.  

 
OPPORTUNITY FOR GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 
Judy Allen, of West Hartford, asked for clarification about the CWP surcharge forecast 

by Lamont Financial. 
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ADJOURNMENT 
 

The meeting was adjourned at 6:47 PM 
 
ATTEST: 
 

 
John S. Mirtle    _________________ 
District Clerk        Date of Approval 


